THURSTON COUNTY MEDIC ONE OPERATIONS COMMITTEE ~ REGULAR MEETING

VIRTUAL ZOOM MEETING

AGENDA - REVISED

October 7, 2021 - 2:00 PM

- I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL
- II. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
- III. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
- IV. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
 - A. Operations Committee September 2, 2021
 - B. EMS Council September 15, 2021 (Informational Only)
- V. COMMITTEE REPORTS
 - A. West Region EMS Council
 - B. Subcommittees
 - 1. Equipment Committee (EqC) Chair or Representative
 - 2. Mass Casualty Incident (MCI) Committee Chair or Representative
 - 3. Training Advisory Committee (TAC) Chair or Representative
 - 4. Transportation Resource Utilization Committee (TRU) Chair or Representative
 - 5. ePCR Committee Chair or Representative
 - C. Staff Report https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/m1/Pages/meetings.aspx

VI. OLD BUSINESS

| | ITEM | PRESENTER | EXPECTED OUTCOME |
|----|-------------------------------------------------|-----------|------------------|
| Α. | EMS Council Action Report | VanCamp | Information |
| В. | Transport Issues | Hardin | Update |
| C. | LE/EMS Response – Potentially Violent Events | VanCamp | Discussion |
| D. | COVID-19 Vaccine Mandates | Hardin | Update |

VII. NEW BUSINESS

| | ITEM | PRESENTER | EXPECTED OUTCOME |
|----|-----------------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------------|
| Α. | EMS Calls to Assisted Living Facilities | VanCamp | Appoint Ad-Hoc Committee |
| В. | MCI Exercise | Crimmins | Information |

- VIII. GOOD OF THE ORDER
- IX. ADJOURNMENT

This meeting is being held virtually. To attend this meeting, please follow the instructions below:

October 7, 2021, 2:00 (PDT)

You can also dial in using your phone.

Dial by your location

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86297865054?pwd=RDZGU VJYcIRZbFpEamd2OEFHeUFtUT09

> Meeting ID: 862 9786 5054 Passcode: 634954

+1 312 626 6799 US +1 646 558 8656 US Meeting ID: 862 9786 5054 Passcode: 634954

Persons with hearing or speaking impairments can call Washington Relay Service at 711 or 1-800-833-6388

THURSTON COUNTY MEDIC ONE
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE ~ MEETING MINUTES
VIRTUAL

September 2, 2021

PRESENT: Brian VanCamp, Larry Fontanilla, Wendy Rife, Steve Brooks, Karen Weiss, Chris Clem, Mark Gregory, Jeff DeHan, Brian

Hurley, Keith Flewelling

ABSENT: LouAnn Morriss, Mindy Churchwell, Mark John, Russ Kaleiwahea

EXCUSED:

GUESTS: Jennifer Schmidt, Tony Kuzma, Mike Calhoun, Russ Barstow, Matt Gantenbein, Corey Rux, Kevin Denton

STAFF: Kurt Hardin, Sandra Bush, Anna Lee Drewry, Ben Miller-Todd

I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL – The meeting was called to order at 2:00.

II. APPROVAL OF AGENDA –MSC – New Business, Item B, EMT Class Update, was added to the agenda. (Clem/Gregory) move to approve the agenda as amended, and this carried.

III. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – None

IV. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

- 1. Operations Committee August 5, 2021 (Clem/Flewelling) move to approve and this carried.
- 2. EMS Council August 18, 2021 (informational only)

V. COMMITTEE REPORTS

A. West Region EMS Council – Clem reported: 1) The council met September 1^{st} and voted to send a letter to the Governor, similar to the letter the EMSC sent, supporting the vaccine but asking for alternatives to the vaccination mandate. 2) Cadaver Lab training takes September 9 – 11, and there are still several spots available.

B. Subcommittees

- 1. Equipment Committee (EqC) No meeting.
- 2. Mass Casualty Incident (MCI) Committee Miller-Todd said the committee is still working on the active shooter plan and it will come to Ops when the draft is finished.
- 3. Training Advisory Committee (TAC) Clem reported: There is a subcommittee working to identify the challenges that are causing the lack of instructor/evaluator participation. The subcommittee will bring recommended solutions back to TAC, which will ultimately come to Ops.
- 4. Transportation Resource Utilization Committee (TRU) / Hospital Diversion Brooks was not in attendance at the last meeting but he did say a smaller sub-group met and they will be adding to or reconstituting the scope of the TRU committee going forward, to talk about some of the operational impacts related to the vaccine mandate. Miller-Todd did a survey for alternative meeting dates to de-conflict the TRU meetings with the Fire Chiefs meetings and the meetings will be on the 2nd Thursday of each month, however Miller-Todd said there will be weekly meetings through October and he will send an Outlook invite out to attendees.
- 5. ePCR Committee No meeting, next meeting is in October.
- C. Staff Report Staff report is located on the website at https://www.thurstoncountywa.gov/m1/Pages/meetings.aspx

VI. OLD BUSINESS

- A. <u>EMS Council Action Report</u> VanCamp reported highlights from the August 18th meeting 1) The ballot measure for the levy lid lift passed. Hardin said the budget was submitted to the budget office on August 6th. The first or second week of October will be the presentation to the BoCC. 2) Ambulance delay crisis was discussed, as well as LE/EMS response modifications based on recent legislation. 3) The EMSC sent a letter to the Governor, asking for an amendment to the vaccine mandate to include alternatives (i.e. daily testing).
- B. <u>Transport Issues</u> Hardin said there are two defining problems: 1) Ambulances waiting to transfer patients to the emergency department and the back log that is created as a result of this; 2) Transport units unavailable in the field. There was a decision made to stand up the HPU (High Probability Unit) process, which brings in additional providers, and/or fire agencies staff a rig to provide BLS low acuity patient transports to help augment the situation, in which case Medic One would reimburse the agency for their cost. Medic One may also hire temporary employees to help staff the HPU. Miller-Todd also provided some information on the HPU process and he said there are 7 more shifts that need to be filled between now and September 17th. Miller-Todd presented the Medic One Hospital Turnaround Dashboard, which also shows if round robin has been activated. The dashboard is web access and cannot

be accessed from a computer dispatch terminal. Over the next couple of weeks, staff plans on installing this on the desktop of every tablet.

C. <u>LE/EMS Response</u> – Hardin said there continues to be conversations about this but not much change. Brooks said this is still working through the legislative process.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

- A. <u>COVID-19 Vaccine Mandates</u> The Governor's vaccine mandate includes EMS to be vaccinated or they lose their credentialing, effective October 18th. The EMSC wrote a letter to the Governor, supporting the vaccines, but suggests other alternatives to the mandate, i.e. daily/weekly testing. Hardin has reached out to Chief Johnson and Chief Brooks asking if we should request resources based on anticipated personnel short falls coming up. After some discussion, it was recommended by Chief Johnson and Chief Brooks to go through the emergency management route and request resources. This process will begin by using the TRU committee format and expanding the stakeholders to some extent, making sure TCOMM is represented as well as the hospitals on the planning process. The goal is to identify short falls in personnel, which will be presented to the State.
- B. <u>EMT Class Update</u> Mitigation measures are in place for on-line training and lectures, while in-person training requires masks and following COVID-19 protocols. An EMT student tested positive for COVID who was part of the inperson session this past Monday. Staff is following CDC guidelines and notified students of this positive case. Staff also notified the Fire Chief of any EMT student in their district about the exposure. Students who are fully vaccinated and are showing no symptoms, do not need to do anything other than continue to monitor themselves for symptoms that may appear. In accordance with Public Health and CDC, the student who is COVID positive is in isolation. Students who were exposed and are not vaccinated, are in quarantine, following CDC guidelines.

VIII. GOOD OF THE ORDER -

IX. ADJOURNMENT – (Hurley/Clem) move to adjourn at 2:38, and this carried.

Thurston County Medic One Emergency Medical Services Council – Regular Meeting Virtual – Zoom Meeting September 15, 2021

PRESENT: Cindy Hambly, Frank Kirkbride, John Ricks, Margaret McPhee, Brian VanCamp, JW Foster, Stan

Moon, Paul Perz, Angela Jefferson, Renata Rollins, Sheila Fay, Gary Edwards, Lenny Greenstein

ABSENT: Harry Miller

EXCUSED: Larry Fontanilla

GUESTS: Chris Clem, Shawn Crimmins, Greg Perry

STAFF: Kurt Hardin, Sandra Bush, Ben Miller-Todd, Joy Miller, Daphne Reaves, Anna Lee Drewry

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL – Chair Moon called the regular meeting of the Emergency Medical Services Council (EMSC) to order at 3:30 PM.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA – MSC – (McPhee/Kirkbride) move to approve the agenda, and this carried.

II. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – None

III. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

- A. EMS COUNCIL August 18, 2021 (Kirkbride/Greenstein) move to approve the minutes with the following amendment, and this carried. Amend Old Business, Item B (Medic One 2022/2023 Budget Submission) to include a statement clarifying the policy suspension was for the August 18th budget action only.
- B. OPERATIONS COMMITTEE September 2, 2021 (informational only)

IV. COMMITTEE REPORTS

- A. OPERATIONS COMMITTEE: VanCamp reported: 1) There was discussion about the continuing transport issues in Thurston County. The Transport Resource Utilization (TRU) Committee is addressing this issue on a weekly basis. Staff developed a dashboard which allows monitoring of turn-around times at the hospitals and the dashboard is available for all agencies. 2) Ops continues to monitor the impact of LE response and how this affects EMS response. 3) Contingency planning is being done for possible shortages of staffing, due to the Governor's vaccine mandate. 4) The EMT class continues to be held in a hybrid fashion. There was discussion on what the Governor's vaccine mandate could have on the EMT class.
- B. **WEST REGION**: Hardin reported: At the last meeting WREMS voted to send a letter to the Governor requesting reconsideration on the vaccine mandate to include a testing option, i.e. either vaccination or weekly testing. The council also honored Anne Benoist, Kathy Pace and Cheryl Bell. Clem reported: The cadaver lab was this past weekend. Greg Perry said the training was very successful.
- C. **STAFF REPORT**: Staff report is available on the website. <u>Thurston County | Medic One | Committee Meeting Information (thurstoncountywa.gov)</u>.

V. OLD BUSINESS

A. Ambulance Delay Update — Reallocate Additional Resources — Hardin reported: In July a situation was identified where there were delays in EMS transport, as well as lack of transport resources in the field. EMS stakeholders came together (2 hospitals, 2 private ambulance companies, and 12 fire agencies), to talk about how to address this, which is when staff stood up the HPU (High Probability Unit). We also stood up the ability to have an EMS provider staffed at the PSPH ambulance entry way, to care for patients until PSPH staff were available, so EMS transport units could continue working in the field. Most recently the private ambulance companies have been able to hire staff which has provided additional resources in the field, and public agencies have been able to make aid cars available. The HPU system will be reevaluated at the end of this week to determine what, if any, adjustments need to be made.

In August there was discussion about whether there would be enough in the budget to fund the HPU, and

if staff would need to reallocate funds, or suspend training. The BoCC approved funding to backfill the HPU process and this has been added to the Medic One budget. Hambly asked if staff was able to resume citizen CPR classes now that the BoCC has approved additional funding. Hardin said the CPR classes will remain suspended through the remainder of this year due to the COVID situation and the changing rules and paradigms.

B. <u>Governor's Vaccine Mandate</u> – EMSC members should have received a copy of the letter that was sent to Governor Inslee. As of today, there has been no response from the Governor. Fire Agencies and private ambulance companies have been asked to identify by the 27th of September any potential short falls they see with staffing that would take place as a result of the vaccine mandate. This information will be consolidated and sent to the State to request the needed resources.

Miller-Todd said as of today we will lose 3 paramedics in the county due to the mandate, and we are looking at a less than a 5% impact. More information will be available after September 27th.

Since Medic One is licensed under DOH, notice was received that all Medic One personnel will be required to be vaccinated and follow the vaccine mandate.

- C. WREMS membership Application (Bill Kriegsman) This application was denied at the July EMSC meeting because the applicant had a Grays Harbor county mailing address. It was later identified that the applicant lives in Thurston County, so this application has been brought back to the council for reconsideration. The council felt that the applicant would better fit the HOSPITAL or PREHOSPITAL Council Position due to his employment, rather than the CONSUMER position. (Kirkbride/Hambly) move to deny the application for a consumer position on the West Region EMS council, and this carried.
- D. <u>2022/2023 Budget</u> Hardin presented the budget that was submitted to the BoCC. The 2022 budget for consideration is \$16,470,928 and the 2023 budget for consideration is \$17,882,953. A copy of this presentation will be emailed to EMS council members.

VI. NEW BUSINESS

A. <u>WREMS Application Process</u> – Chair Moon has assigned a vetting committee for the WREMS application process. The committee will consist of Paul Perz, Frank Kirkbride, and Kurt Hardin, which are all current members on the WREMS council. After the committee has reviewed applications, they will come before the EMS council for recommendation. Chair Moon has also asked the vetting committee to look at the WREMS positions that we should be recruiting for.

VII. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – None

- VIII. GOOD OF THE ORDER 1) Dr. Fay is offering her services to thoughts with alternatives to the vaccine mandate, i.e. testing. 2) Perz asked for a follow-up to a discussion at the August EMSC meeting regarding the challenge with long term care facility EMS calls. VanCamp will charter an Ops ad-hoc committee to address this. 3) Rollins asked for specific written criteria for review of WREMS applications. Chair Moon will ask the vetting committee to consider this. 4) Rollins asked where the EMS community is at receiving information about gun and group violence in Olympia. Hardin said EMS is embedded with law enforcement for contingency planning. 5) Moon said FD6 Chief Nelson is retiring at the end of this month and FD6 will be contracting with SETFA, so Chief Mark King will be Chief for both FD6 and SETFA.
- **IX. ADJOURNMENT** Meeting adjourned at 4:39.